
Zoning Board of Appeals 
May 25, 2016 Regular Meeting 

 
 

STAFF REPORT 
 

 
Subject: ZBA16-014, 615 East Huron Street 
 
 
Summary:   Brownie Signs, LLC is requesting a variance from Chapter 61 5:502(2)(b) 
Ground Signs of 11 feet to allow a ground mounted identification sign to be 5 feet from 
the front setback. Additionally, applicant is requesting a 5.5 foot variance to allow an 8 
foot overall height identification sign to be installed at the property. 
 
Background: 
 
The petitioner, Brownie Signs LLC, is requesting variances on behalf of The Graduate 
Hotel, from Chapter 61, Section 5:502(2)(b) for the placement of 1 two-sided 
monument sign fronting 615 East Huron Street.  The variances include a reduction from 
the required setback from the right-of-way from 16 feet to 5 feet.   
 
The subject parcel is zoned D1 (Downtown Core District) and is a 14 story hotel 
constructed in the 1960’s in the downtown area of the City. The hotel is located between 
an insurance company and historic Harris Hall. Currently, the hotel has 1 wall sign near 
the fourteenth floor and a detached monument sign does not exist. 
 
 
Chapter 61 addresses sign height and setback requirements in the following sections: 
 
5:502 Exterior Business Signs. 
 

(2) (b)  Ground Signs.  
 

Signs not structurally attached to a building shall be at least 5 feet from all property 
lines. Such signs shall be permitted a maximum height of 1 foot for each 2 feet the sign 
is set back from the nearest property line, provided that the height of any such sign shall 
not exceed 25 feet. 

 
 
Standards for Approval - Variance 

 
The Sign Board of Appeals has the power granted by State law and by  
 
Section 5:517(4), Application of the Variance Power from the City of Ann Arbor Sign  
Ordinance  The following criteria shall apply: 
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(a) That the alleged hardships or practical difficulties, or both, are peculiar to 
the property of the person requesting the variance and result from conditions 
which do not exist generally throughout the city. 
 
The petitioner states that the lot is split between the hotel and parking lot area, leaving a 
reduced front open space area to locate an identification sign.  Traffic on East Huron 
Street flows in two directions at 35 miles per hour, therefore, making a sign difficult to 
see if it is installed at the 15 foot setback requirement and the height requirements.  
Applicant has indicated traffic and safety concerns for their patrons as a need for the 
sign variance to allow for better visibility for the subject business. 
 
The City Traffic Engineer confirmed the viewing triangle for existing traffic is acceptable 
as the sign is located mid-block. 
 
(b) That allowing the variance will result in substantial justice being done, 
considering the public benefits intended to be secured by this Chapter, the 
individual hardships that will be suffered by the failure of the Board to grant a 
variance and the rights of others whose property would be affected by the 
allowance of the variance. 
 
Staff contends that approval of the setback variance would not negatively impact other 
property owners, and the proposal does not cause negative sight impacts.  The 
petitioner proposes to setback the monument sign as far as practicable to be seen from 
traffic while not being a distraction to adjacent businesses. 
  
(c)  Is the condition which prevents you from complying with the ordinance 
self-imposed? How did the condition come about? 
 
Staff has asked the petitioner why the sign cannot be reduced in overall height and to 
be prepared to respond to this inquiry at the Zoning Board of Appeals.  
 
The condition which would make strict compliance with the ordinance problematic is not 
new to the current owner of this business.  The Graduate hotel was built using the site 
and building of the former Dahlmann Inn, which was built in the 1960s. As the owners of 
The Graduate have always been conscious of their green building certification and 
carbon footprint, they decided early on to utilize the existing building structure on site 
and reuse or modify what has previously existed. The building will be LEED certified. As 
a result, it would not technically be correct to say this condition was self-imposed. 
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Respectfully submitted, 

 
 

 
 
Jon Barrett 
Zoning Coordinator 
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From: Kathy Duquette  
Sent: Thursday, May 19, 2016 8:49 AM 
To: Gale, Mia 
Subject: ZBA16-014; 615 East Huron Street 
 
We will be out of town on Wednesday, May 25, 2016 for the hearing of the signage variance 
requested by Brownie Signs, LLC, property located at  615 East Huron Street, ZBA16-014. 
 
We want to voice an objection to granting a variance to allow an 8 foot overall identification sign 
on the front of the property.   
 
We believe that the building can properly identify itself within the current signage regulations.  
This block of East Huron Street is not a motel strip.  All other building identification signs are 
mounted on the building (not on the ground), and comply with current signage regulations.  
 
A large sign will be a further distraction on this very busy traffic block which already has many 
distractions for drivers such as multiple building entrances for cars, and pedestrian traffic 
crossing mid-block. 
 
Please do not grant the sign variance at the public hearing on Wednesday, May 25, 2016. 
 
Thank you for listening to 615's immediate neighbors. We hope you will consider our objection 
when making your decision. 
 
Donald N. Duquette 
Kathy J. Duquette 
 
505 E. Huron St. 603 
Ann Arbor, MI  48104-1541 
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